Vermont Bar Association

Board of Managers Meeting

Friday, November 13, 2020
via Webex
Present: Amy Davis, Josh Diamond, Judith Dillon, Tom Durkin, Robert Fletcher, Molly Gray, Elizabeth Kruska, Andrew Manitsky, Beth Novotny, James Rodgers, Ben Traverse, Ted Tyler, James Valente, Matt Valerio, Alfonso Villegas 

Staff attendance: Teri Corsones, Jennifer Emens-Butler, Lisa Maxfield, Laura Welcome
1. Call to Order - President Elizabeth Kruska called the meeting to order at 1:05pm.
2. Emerging Issues - Elizabeth Kruska congratulated Molly Gray on winning the Lieutenant Governor's race.
3. Acceptance of Consent Agenda

A. Minutes - A motion was made to accept the minutes of October 1st as written. Motion was moved, seconded, and passed unanimously.
B. Treasurer's Report - Lisa Maxfield reported there is a year-to-year variance included in the budget report. She stated that a third and final reminder for dues has been sent and reminded the Board that the VBA Constitution gives a 90-day grace period for dues payments, which is November 15th. Elizabeth Kruska asked about the Board contacting individuals on the provided list of outstanding invoices.
C. Report of Executive Committee - Elizabeth Kruska stated the Committee met on October 20th by phone about a proposed amendment to AO 9 that disciplinary screening be moved from Bar Counsel to a new Screening Counsel. She stated the responses from the bar were overwhelmingly against this proposal and a letter stating this was sent to the Court. Ms. Kruska reported that the Court was not swayed.
D. Board Committee Reports 

i. Operations - Did not meet.
ii. Membership - Andrew Manitsky reported the Committee met by phone on October 23rd. Topics discussed were the status of dues renewals, outreach efforts, and looking into the current pricing levels of membership categories. The Committee will meet again next week. Judith Dillon asked about a discrepancy between the law student rate and the law office study program rate. There was a brief discussion about how those rates were decided. Andrew stated the Committee will look into it at their next meeting.
iii. Program and Planning - Teri reported that chair Katelyn Atwood wasn’t available in the last month due to other obligations but will set up the next meeting.
iv. Pro Bono Committee - Nothing to report.
v. Governance Committee - Did not meet.
vi. Workforce Development Committee - Judith Dillon reported that she and Teri Corsones continue to work with community groups to encourage law students and others to stay in or move to Vermont.
vii. COVID-19 Committee - Bob Fletcher stated the Committee met yesterday and is working on a tips for remote hearings document. He stated they spoke about doing another outreach email with the coming winter months and difficulty dealing with holidays. They will meet again in 3 weeks to discuss a proposal for 6-person civil jury trials. The Committee is gathering information on bench bar meetings in each county for posting, along with tips for remote hearings, on the website.
E. President’s Report - Elizabeth Kruska stated she and Teri have been working on e-filing matters and Teri will cover this in her Executive Director's Report. Elizabeth reported that VBA staff is looking into a new database program called IntelLinx and invited her to participate in a demo of the program last week which seems like a really great program. She also attended a meeting of the Windham County Bar recently and also met with a group of girl scouts to talk about the late Justice Ruth Bader Ginsburg and about being a lawyer.
F. Executive Director’s Report - Teri Corsones reported that she testified yesterday during a Joint Justice Oversight Committee hearing regarding the Court Administrator’s report on e-filing, and the report that the VBA filed in response. Teri discussed some of the differences between the report’s description of the rollout and court users’ experience with the rollout. Senator Sears indicated at the conclusion of the testimony that he would sponsor the legislation proposed in the VBA’s response. Teri provided Board members with the reports and the narrative survey comments for review. The Joint Fiscal Committee has also scheduled testimony later in the month. Teri stated she is on the VCSP Advisory Board and the VCSP Director was grateful for the opportunity to present a program at our Annual Meeting. Teri noted that the parade to commemorate the passage of the19th Amendment, originally scheduled for August 22nd, has been rescheduled for July 2021. Teri also reported that three new names submitted by petition have been accepted as nominees for the Judicial Nominating Board. Jim Rodgers stated there has been a lot of traffic on the trial lawyers' website regarding the nominees. Discussion ensued. Teri stated that due to the pandemic, alternatives to the traditional Legislators’ Days at the courts are being explored. Teri also thanked VBA staff for their great work on the Annual Meeting.
G. Staff Reports - Jennifer Emens-Butler reported there were over 200 individuals attending the Annual Meeting this year. There were not a lot of responses to the survey, but the feedback was very positive.
Jennifer reported the annual Real Estate Law Day could not be pulled together for this week given the presenters’ work schedules and was moved to February 2021. She also noted that TechWeek will be the last week in January. Jennifer stated the annual Bankruptcy Holiday CLE has been restructured into webinars and will be on the first 3 Thursdays in December. Jennifer reported that she and Laura are waiting for direction from the Board as to how to proceed with the Mid-Year Meeting 2021 currently contracted for in-person with the Equinox, as well as the May Solo and Small Firm Conference at Basin Harbor. Jennifer noted that Basin Harbor reached out to Laura about how we want to proceed and has already offered to refund our initial deposit. Jennifer reported that we are also waiting for details on the YLD Mid-Winter Thaw tentatively scheduled in January. Discussion regarding the Mid-Year Meeting ensued. Judge Durkin began a motion but withdrew said motion.

Laura Welcome reiterated Jennifer's concerns regarding the status of the Mid-Year Meeting, but with the knowledge that Governor Scott has extended working from home through March 31, 2021, will reach out to the Equinox next week to discuss options and the status of our initial deposit of $8,000. 

Lisa Maxfield informed the Board about the passing of a past employee, Meri Nielsen. Lisa also reported on the next generation database platform, IntelLinx, which is completely web-based. Staff has had the opportunity to see a demo of the program twice and are all very impressed with the capabilities. Lisa gave the Board an overview of this cloud-based system. The Board suggested continuing to look into the system and gathering some cost estimates.
H. VBF Report - Nothing to report.
I. ATJ Coalition Report - Meeting now and will report at the next Board meeting.
4. Action
A.  NEBA Board Representative - A motion was made to appoint President-Elect Bob Fletcher as a NEBA Board Representative for the vacant seat. Motion was seconded and passed unanimously.
B.  Judicial Conduct Board Vacancy - Teri Corsones gave some background about the position, and Elizabeth Kruska noted that some candidates expressed interest years ago and are still on the list. Elizabeth suggested making sure all selected candidates are still interested in the position. A motion was made to have the VBA staff vet the following candidates for nomination to the Judicial Conduct Board to ensure they are still interested, and to submit their names to the court, as follows: Wesley Lawrence, Jack Kennelly, Charles Romeo, Merrill Bent, Todd Daloz, Dan Richardson and  Mark Werle. Motion was seconded and passed with one abstention. Elizabeth Kruska abstained.
C.  Jury Restart Committee Plaintiff’s Bar Representative - A motion was made to appoint the VTAJ president or the president’s designee as a Plaintiff's Bar Representative to the Jury Re-Start Committee. Motion was seconded and passed unanimously.
D.  Enrollments - Judith Dillon questioned the dues amount paid by one of the applicants as the amount differed from what is stated on the VBA website. Laura Welcome gave an example of one possible reason, however stated there may be other factors to consider and the Membership Committee will be meeting next week to discuss updating the current dues structure and/or membership categories. It was moved and seconded and unanimously voted to accept the following new members:  Attorney Members - Katelynn R. Balsamico, Jody A. DeBernardi, Noah A. Greenstein, Sarah J. Heim, Sean P. Milligan, Daniel J. Mullen, Kevin L. Parsons, Adam Becker Pignatelli, John M. Romanoff, Chloe E. Vickers, Bert C. Whidden; Associate Members - Jessica Akerman, Megan Anderson, Alexander Davis, Amro Elsayed, Yael Feldman, Kristen M. Hartley, Gordon Nelson Merrick, Jack Novak. 
5. Discussion - None
6. Executive Session - None
7. New Business - None
8. Old Business - None

There being no further business to conduct, upon motion made, seconded and unanimously approved, the meeting was adjourned at 3:41PM.
Respectfully submitted, 

VBA Staff

